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JUST SOME OF THE MG’S OF 
SIGNIFICANCE YOU’LL SEE AT  
THE MGVR CELEBRATION AT LIME ROCK 



 
 

Our cover is showing just 4 of the fantastic MG’s that will be on display 
at the MG feature tent at the Lime Rock Historic Festival.  We’ll have 
another 6 or 7 from MGC Sebring coupes to a 1926 MG Super Sport 
that is the oldest MG in the States. 
 
Add to those, the Dyson MG IMSA prototype and the Group 44 
championship MGB and we have one hell of an MG collection. 
 
At this point we have 55 MG’s registered to race and that number 
contains 21 T’s or earlier.  I cannot recall when I saw that many T types 
in one place.  I applaud our owners for their fantastic support. 
 
The bigger question is can we hit 60?  On Labor Day Monday there will 
be an All Comers MG race.  What a sight to see 50 to 60 MG’s around 
Lime Rocks 1.5 miles.  We’re hoping the racing won’t be too serious as 
we certainly do not want to see any inadvertent contact. 
 
But there will be more serious competiton on Saturday and Monday for 
our marque.  Remember Sunday is the concours and show day aptly 
labeled Sunday in the Park.  Lowell Paddock, head of the concours 
assures us there will be 3 separate judged MG divisions.   
 
Really !  How can you even consider not being there?  Enter your MG 
race car, bring your MG road car and go on track for the gathering of 
marques where MG will be the feature on the Sam Posey straight.  I 
want at least 100 or more MG’s to show up Sunday morning and prove 
to the world that the Safety Fast Octogon is alive and healthy. 
 
Speaking of Lime Rock this issue will tell the story of this iconic track.  
Bob Vitrikis will tell us about the postwar expansion of MG and a few 
more bits and pieces including a sad note when we lost a great MG 
man, Dave Headley. 
 
 



LIME ROCK 
 
Jim Vaill never drove a race car. In fact, he spent much of his time in 
vehicles that couldn't reach 20 mph.  Growing up on a farm, Vaill's full-
time ride was a tractor. He later ran a bulldozer in the gravel pit owned 
by his family. 
 
One day in 1955, Vaill and a few friends made some tracks with an old 
MG. They had no idea they were carving a piece of history. 
"We took turns beating that poor little car to death," Vaill said. 
It wasn't long before the place began to resemble a racetrack. Vaill 
didn't realize it until some strangers approached him about building one.  
The "people from the SCCA" were, in fact, some of the most famous 
racing figures of the day, including Briggs Cunningham, Sebring winner 
Bill Lloyd and Gaston Andrey.  
 
Having never considered the idea, Vaill was intrigued. Two years later, 
he turned Lime Rock pit into Lime Rock Park. 
 
The track's first event was an SCCA drivers school on April 20, 1957. 
The track had to be re-paved after the 152 cars entered tore it up. It 
took three days and every dump truck in the area to fix the asphalt 
surface for the first real race. 
 
Still, the first program ran on schedule. A crowd of 6,660 watched eight 
races on April 27. Walter Cronkite was among the drivers. 
Ten years later, Peter Revson held off Mark Donohue in the first SCCA 
Trans-Am series race at Lime Rock. 
 
"That was the turning point in the track," said Jim Haynes, who ran Lime 
Rock for more than 20 years. "We went from just a club track to actually 
promoting a major race. We obtained sponsorship from Schaefer beer 
and then the track took off." 
 
In and out of court 
When Vaill built the track, he used an aerial photo to determine the 
configuration. The distance was supposed to be 3 miles. 



But the project was scaled back after some equipment disappeared in 
the 1955 flood, delaying construction for about six months. 
 
"That wiped us out, all our machinery," said Vaill. "It was quite a hassle. 
I saw one truck get buried and I never did find it." 
 
Vaill sold stock to offset the losses, forming the Lime Rock Corp. Most 
of the financial support came from operators of local businesses, who 
believed the track would help them.  "They lost every cent," Vaill said. 
"Me too." 
 
Vaill tried to defend himself in court after being sued by the 
shareholders. Among those involved in the suit was track director John 
Fitch. 
 
"If it was a great success and people were making money, no one would 
have complained," Fitch said. "As it was, something happened and 
some of the shareholders didn't like the way things were going." 
 
Neither did the Lime Rock Protective Agency, a small but well-financed 
group of residents who often complained about the noise. 
 
"There were several suits," Fitch said. "There were people from New 
Milford to Great Barrington [Mass.] that tried to put the track out of 
business. Every year, there was a suit. At least one. We spent a lot of 
time at the courthouse in Litchfield."   
 
It took a toll on the track's finances. It got worse in 1959, after a court 
order barred racing on Sundays and limited the schedule to 10 
unmuffled race weekends a year. 
 
"I love talking about my fiascos," Vaill said. "I'm glad I built it and I'm 
glad it turned out in spite of the fact of losing everything. It's a fantastic 
track now." 
 
 
 



Owners & Managers 
 
Jim Haynes, president and general manager of Road America in Elkart 
Lake, Wis., gained control of Lime Rock in 1964, purchasing a majority 
of stock after the minority shareholders sued Vaill. 
 
Five years later, Haynes sold the track to shipping magnate Harry 
Theodoracopulos. Haynes managed the track until Theodoracopulos 
sold it in 1984 to a group of investors led by current owner Skip Barber. 
The deal made sense to Barber, who started his racing school at the 
track in 1975. What he didn't know was how much he would have to 
invest in the facility. 
 
"When I say the infrastructure was run-down, we turned the air 
conditioner on here and then needed a whole new electrical service for 
the place," Barber said. "Flush the toilet and you needed a whole new 
septic system. It was just like that, one thing after another. You hear 
about pouring money in the ground? We did." 
 
Grass was planted. The dirt road leading to the track was paved. So 
was the track, thanks to a fund- raising effort by race fans. It cost just as 
much to pave the paddock area last year. 
 
Barber estimates spending $3 million for upgrades. A good chunk was 
spent on the bridge that allowed fans to cross the Salmon Kill River and 
walk above the track to the infield. 
 
A racing paradise 
At once historic and modern without a hint of a grandstand, Lime Rock 
Park is fan friendly in the extreme. A beautiful park in the truest sense, 
even those who are not motorsports fans appreciate what Lime Rock 
Park has to offer. 
 
Under Skip Barber’s ownership, Lime Rock was serviced by two major 
multi-million dollar renovations. The first was in 2008, when the entire 
track surface was repaved and a number of safety elements were 
brought to the latest standards. Crucially, the project was engineered 



with an intention not to change any aspect of its original track design 
and layout, making today’s final look of the circuit similar to its initial 
one.  
 
The second major renovation got underway in late 2014 to celebrate 
Lime Rocks 60th anniversary in 2017.  Millions of dollars were invested 
in upgrading every part of Lime Rock that is not the racing surface itself 
– spectatorA areas, walkways, paddocks, restrooms, gardens, ponds, 
and landscaping. 
 
In 2021, after 37 years of ownership, Skip Barber announced a new 
ownership structure for Lime Rock Park.  
 
Lime Rock Group, LLC, comprised of General Partners Charles Mallory, 
Dicky Riegel, and Bill Rueckert, and a group of private investors, have 
assumed control of the historic road racing circuit in Lakeville, Ct.  
 
So, after more than 60 years of its existence, Lime Rock Park is a 
renewed modern racing facility, but in fact, it is the same old historic 
Lime Rock as it was in 1957. 



VINTAGE GRAND PRIX AU GRATTAN XXXVII  August 11-13 
 
VSCDA’S SUMMER PARTY - and you are a guest of honor! 
 
In this year celebrating the 100th anniversary of MG, a unique opportunity has 
come up for MGVR.  The Vintage Sports Car Driver Association has dedicated this 
year’s Grattan race weekend in honor of our marque!  Our cars will get running in 
three classes and VSCDA has created an all MG race for us! 
 
And if you haven’t raced with VSCDA in the past, besides offering the best track 
time/entry fee deal in vintage racing, the organization emphasizes close but safe 
racing.  Separate classes and race groups for MGA, MGB, Midgets and prewar (T 
series cars through TF’s will run in this class), there is a close wheel enduro for 
which we are eligible!  Midget guys, you are also eligible to run in the dedicated 
Spridget Race Series. 
 
Our weekend of racing will provide special opportunities to benefit Disabled 
American Veterans. A small donation (minimum $20 requested) will get crew, 
guest, and kids a ride in a race car or sports car to experience this magnificent 
roller coaster track during our Rides for Charity event. 
 
Add in our traditional trackside dinners on Friday and Saturday nights “under the 
Big Top.”  Trust us, these will be parties you won’t want to miss!  
 
For those of you coming from far away and planning on also going to Lime Rock, 
let me know as we are working on storage for the month in between to shorten the 
tow. (Hey, I live in Colorado these days, so I’m working on this for selfish reasons.) 
 
Looking forward to seeing you there.  Feel free to reach out to me with any 
questions or thoughts. 
847 212-9388 (cell) 
Scott Fohrman 
 
 
 
 
 
A great opportunity for our western drivers.  Race Grattan, store your 
car and return for Lime Rock.  Thanks Scott 
 



Dave Headley 

Dave passed away at his Cortez, CO 
home on January 31, 2023, at the age 
of 80. He was born in Morristown, NJ 
on February 26, 1942 to Arthur 
Almeron and Dorothy Maude 
(Tillapaugh) Headley. 
Dave earned a B.S. in Mechanical 
Engineering from The Univ of Denver 
in 1965 and was hired by General 
Motors. He and Barb settled in Eaton 
Rapids, MI where they raised two 
daughters and countless family pets. 
During his 33-year career in Engine 
Development at GM, he earned 
multiple patents and built lifelong 
friendships. He enjoyed racing in the 
SCCA and SVRA, eventually turning 
his passion into FAB-TEK, an 
internationally recognized MGB racing 
tech and fabrication business.  
After retiring in 1998, Dave & Barb 
relocated to Cortez, CO. 

Dave is survived by his brother Richard of Waterbury, VT; wife Barbara (Bruno); 
daughters Linda (Ulman) Maurer of Eaton Rapids & Beth Brooks (husband Steve) 
of Atlanta, GA; grands Michael Ulman, Nicole Ulman, Chelsey (Maurer) 
Shumaker, Autumn (Maurer) Hyde & Ethan Brooks; and 5 great grands. 

TONY SIMMS CUP GOES TO LARRY SMITH 

The Tony Simms Cup is presented to VARAC & MGVR and awarded at the Varac 
VGP. Tony was a very accomplished regional racer in his MGB in the 60’s. The 
trophy was originally the Alitalia Trophy awarded to the top production sports car 
racer in the region. Tony gave this cup to VARAC/MGVR and managed the award 
personally for many years. It is awarded to the best raced, prepared and 
presented MG at the VVGP (by a racer who demonstrates support for the sport of 
Vintage MG racing). This year VARAC & MGVR were proud to present this to 
Larry Smith. Larry’s been a great contributor to our sport, to MGVR and a great 
supporter to the VVGP—well deserved and congratulations to Larry. 



MG Post War Expansion: Go West Young Man!
By Bob Vitrikas

Prior to WWII MG’s presence in the U.S. was nearly invisible.  Approximately 85% of 
MGs were sold in the UK and very few of the other 15% went to the U.S..  How many 
pre-war MGs have you seen in the U.S.?  Perhaps the first MG sold in the U.S. was 
sold to Edsel Ford, son of Henry Ford, by the London Ford agent on 18 February 1930.  
According to Dick Knudson’s book, “M.G.: The Sports Car America Loved First,” Edsel 
enjoyed driving his MG M Type Midget around Detroit and the Michigan countryside for 
three years before donating it to the Henry Ford Museum in Dearborn showing 27,509 
miles on the clock.   Coincidentally, his son, Henry Ford II, bought the last MG imported 
into the U.S., a black 1980 Limited Edition which is also in the museum’s collection.

The “Deuce” seated at the wheel of his brand new MGB.  Photo courtesy Pinterest.



Another wealthy early ‘30s MG owner was Barron Collier, Jr.  Barron and his brothers, 
Miles and Sam, were sportsmen who loved fast cars and in 1930 and 1931 they had 
constructed a home made road course on their Pocantico Hills, New York estate, Over-
look.  While on their European honeymoon, Barron’s wife Barbara fell in love (love was 
in the air after all) with the spritely MG J2 and promptly bought one for her new hus-
band.  The little J2 prompted Barron to take it up a notch.  In 1933 the Collier brothers 
renamed the Overlook Automobile Racing Club, the Automobile Racing Club of Ameri-
ca.  Joined by their enthusiast friends, a series of races were held at Overlook, later ex-
panding to use public roads, and MG found itself in the middle of early amateur road 
racing in America!  It all came to a screeching halt on 1 September 1939 when war 
broke out in Europe and two years later America was decisively engaged in the war.

May 8, 1945:   The Second World War was finally over in Europe.  The war in the Pacific 
would continue for another four months.  The guns would finally fall silent around the 
world on September 2, 1945, six years and one day after Nazi Germany invaded Poland 
on September 1, 1939.  Europe was in ruins and Germany’s major cities were reduced 
to burned out piles of rubble.  So much for the 1,000 year Reich.  The cost of lives, mili-
tary and civilian, was staggering.  In war civilians often pay the highest price; 50-55 mil-
lion died in WWII in addition to 21-25 million military deaths.  Over 50% of these were 
Chinese and Soviet.  This on top of 14 million military and civilian deaths in World War I.  



Take a moment to study this chart.  You may be surprised to learn that the Soviet Union 
suffered nearly 24 million civilian and military deaths amounting to 13% of the total pop-
ulation.  Compare that to Germany’s 7.5 million or 11% of the population and Japan’s 
2.7 million or 5.8% of the population.  The UK sustained 383,700 military deaths and 
67,100 civilian deaths, about 1% of the population, while the U.S. had 291,557 combat 
deaths.  For comparison total U.S. combat deaths in all wars (Revolutionary War 
through Afghanistan) is 666,441.  Total U.S. COVID deaths as of May 2023 are 
1,127,152 and documented U.S. abortions in 2018 totaled 878,000.  Enough about that.

The combined effects of World War I and II were devastating to the British economy and 
its Empire.  Britain was exhausted and devastated.  Many of her major industrial cities 
lay in ruins, a substantial portion of her male work force were casualties of war and 
there were major shortages of goods for rebuilding the country.  Up until 1950, rationing 
of petrol was strictly enforced, barely enough for 100 miles a month of “pleasure motor-
ing.”  Rationing of some food stuffs would continue until 1955.  Export sales were key to 
recovery and steel was allocated based on number overseas sales, “Export or die.”  

The writing was on the wall, the British Empire could no longer be sustained.  It would 
be replaced by the Commonwealth and the U.S. would replace Britain as the pre-emi-
nent world power but remained a staunch ally and trade partner.  In contrast, the U.S. 
was relatively untouched by the war and emerged an economic powerhouse with mil-
lions of returning servicemen and women anxious to get on with life; marriage, babies, 
houses and of course automobiles.  Over two-million U.S. servicemen and women 
passed through England during WWII and many had fond memories of those adorable 
little British sports cars, chief among them were MGs.  The stage was set for MG to “go 
west young man” to the lucrative American market.

In the MG workshops post war reality was stark.  The heart and soul of MG, Cecil Kim-
ber, had been fired in late 1941 and met an untimely death in a freak train accident in 
February 4, 1945.  In his place George ‘Pop’ Propert served as General Manager during 
and after the war, under the watchful eye of Nuffield brass at Cowley who did not ap-
prove of frivolous expenditures such as motor sports.  Fortunately the factory had been 
spared from bombing and the factory floor was quickly cleared of war time production 
machinery and the assembly line reconstructed.  MG has always been an assembly 
plant, not a manufacturing factory such as the Ford River Rouge factory where raw ma-
terials went in one end and cars emerged from the other.  As a result the MG factory 
could be quickly reconfigured but was totally dependent on outside suppliers.  Being a 
part of the enormous Nuffield organization largely solved that concern.

Like most manufacturers, MG’s immediate post war products were based on pre-war 
designs.  Thus the 1939 TB Midget design was slightly updated and sold as the TC 
Midget.  TC sales began in late 1945 and continued until late 1949.  A total of 10,000 
TCs were sold, more than triple any previous MG model.  All were right hand drive and 
fitted with 19 inch wire wheels.  A strikingly beautiful design with nearly perfect propor-
tions, the TC became an instant classic.  In his seminal work, “MG by McComb” noted 



MG author Wilson McComb let us in on a secret.  Contrary to popular belief, just 2,001 
TCs were sold in the U.S. compared to 3,408 sold in Britain.  Hmmm…. 

Nevertheless, the impact of the those 2,001 TCs on future U.S. sales cannot be over-
stated.  The TCs were widely used around the world in motorsport competitions, thus 
gaining publicity far beyond their numbers.  In 1949, the factory encouraged this by re-
leasing a competition manual specifying factory tested and approved modifications that 
raised the power of the meager 1250 cc engine from 54.4 hp to as much as 97.5 hp 
when fitted with a supercharger.

After 18 months the TC was joined by the four door, four seater Y-type salon.  Also a 
pre-war design, the Y-type used a single carburetor version of the TC 1250 cc motor 
and a sturdy, but heavy, boxed section frame.  Significantly it had an independent coil 
spring front suspension and rack and pinion steering, major improvements over the TC, 
but it weighed 550 pounds more than the TC seriously degrading its performance.  
Sales were disappointing.  Oh dearie me…

The timeless classic lines of the MG TC



In May 1949 production of MG’s old competitor, Riley, was transferred to Abingdon and 
George Propert was replaced by Jack Tatlow, a Riley manager.  Tatlow learned to re-
spect MG’s production planning and parts control and the old rivalry was soon forgotten.  

MG sales needed a boost and S.V. Smith, MG’s overseer at Nuffield, asked MG for 
ideas.  “Well thank you very much for asking!”  MG responded with a new design in just 
two weeks.  Truth be told it wasn’t really a new design but essentially a re-bodied Y-
type.  Well why not?  The Y-type had a much better front suspension and vastly im-
proved steering so for starters MG loped 5 inches out of the wheelbase so it matched 
the T-type.  The chassis passed over rather than under the rear axle.  The Y-type sus-
pension necessitated smaller diameter (15” vs 19”) disc wheels vs the T-type’s wire 
wheels.  More powerful two-leading shoe drum brakes were fitted to the front.  A hypoid 
type rear axle allowed for the transmission to be slightly lowered.  The TC’s final drive 
ratio was retained but the smaller wheels effectively lowered the gearing allowing the 
TD to match the TC’s acceleration despite a 170 lb increase in weight.  The Y-type wide 
ratio gearbox was used vs the TC’s close ratio box.  The engine was improved in detail 
but power output was unchanged at 54.4 hp.  A later model, the Mk II, raised the output 
slightly to 57 hp.  The rack and pinion steering could easily be adapted for either right or 
left hand drive.  The TD body was four inches wider than the TC, and more generously 
proportioned fenders and bumpers were added fore and aft.  Come to think of it, those 
were a lot of updates in just two weeks!  Introduced in late 1949, the press responded 
favorably, though some traditionalists mourned the loss of wire wheels.  Sales soared.  
Combined MG and Riley production for 1950 reached 10,000 units for the first time.  In 
1952 combined sales of the MG TD and its sister salon the YB, reached 11,560 units of 
which an astounding 10,621 were sold overseas.  In 1952 the numbers were even more 
lop-sided, 10,592 TDs were exported and just 246 were sold to British MG enthusiasts.  
Wow!  Export and thrive!  When sales ended in late 1953, 26,664 TDs had been sold.

The MG TD is still a great design but the wire wheels were missed.



Business was booming for MG in 1950 but they had their sights set on raising the bar a 
lot higher with the introduction of a sleek, wind cheating body.  The racer, built for the 
1951 Le Mans 24 hours race, was known as UMG 400, and was the forerunner of the 
MGA.  This wind cheating design raised the TD’s top speed by 50% to almost 120 mph.  
However the driver sat very high in the car so a wider frame was designed to allow a 
much lower passenger profile.   Thus in 1952 the stage was set for the MGA design to 
succeed the rather dated looking TD.  The prototype was designated EX 175.  

A major leadership change occurred in late 1952 when John Thornley, “Mr. MG,” was 
promoted to General Manager 21 years to the day after he was hired by MG!  He was 
the embodiment of an MG enthusiast having bought his first MG, an M-type Midget, in 
1930 and in October 1930 attended the first MG Car Club meeting.  He served as the 
Club’s first secretary in 1931 and worked at MG from 1931 until his retirement as Direc-
tor and General Manager in 1969.  

UMG 400 on the track at the 1951 Le Mans 24 Hour race.  Notice how 
high up the driver is sitting.   A revised chassis design fixed the problem.



1952 was a noteworthy year for British car mergers.  Long time rivals Nuffield Group 
and Austin Motor Company were merged to form the third largest motor manufacturing 
business in the world, the British Motor Corporation.  Lord Nuffield handed over the 
reins to Austin manager Sir Leonard Lord.  This would prove to be poor timing for MG.  
In late 1952, shortly after Thornley took over the reins at MG, he proudly took their new 
design to newly appointed BMC Chief Sir Leonard Lord for his go-ahead.  Lord turned 
them down flat.  Donald Healey had gotten to Lord three days earlier at the 1952 Motor 
Show and convinced him to build the car at the Austin factory in Longbridge.  Its ap-
pearance was similar to the MG design.  It was called the Austin-Healey 100.

What now?

TD sales fell 40% in 1953.  Something had to be done.  And done fast.  And with very 
little investment.  What emerged was the MG TF Midget.  Amazingly, but with typical MG 
pluck, the TF was literally designed on the MG factory floor by Cecil Cousins, Alec 
Hounslow, Syd Enever and a panel beater by the name of Billy Wilkens.  In just two 
weeks, these gifted men built the TF prototype and then turned it over to the design of-
fice to draw up the plans.  What emerged was what is considered by many as the most 
beautiful of all the square rigged MGs.  However, when it was introduced at the 1953 
Motor Show, it was derided as indicative of a company which had lost its impetus and 
ability.  As if to rub salt into the wound, the highly successful TR 2 was introduced the 
same year.  Yikes!

Three MG superstars clockwise from left; John 
Thornley, Syd Enever and Sir Stirling Moss 
discussing instrument placement on the fastest 
MG ever, EX 181 which exceeded 254 mph on 
the Bonneville Salt Flats, Utah.



From its earliest days, MG understood that competition improves the breed and sales.  
Thornley had been deeply involved in MG competitions and record breaking so it is no 
surprise that MG soon got back into record breaking with Goldie Gardner and George 
Eyston leading the charge.  MG engineer Syd Enever managed to coax 213 hp @ 7,000 
rpm out of the supercharged but relatively simple TD 1250 cc motor, sufficient to push 
the Gardner-MG record breaker to over 210 mph.  MG added to its racing pedigree in 
the U.S., taking the Team Prize at the 1952 Sebring 12 Hour endurance race.  To boost 
TF sales, a new 1466 cc engine designated XPEG was developed and the new model 
designated the MG TF 1500 Midget.  Power was boosted from the TF’s 57 hp to 63 hp.  
To highlight the new engine’s performance a record breaker designated EX 179 was 
built using the prototype MGA chassis and a streamlined body inspired by Goldie Gard-
ner.  In 1954, driven by long time MG record breaker Captain George Eyston, the XPEG 
powered streamliner set U.S. and International records in the Class F sprint category at 
a speed of 153.69 mph; and with Eyston and Ken Miles (yes the same Ken Miles of 
Ford vs Ferrari fame) at the wheel established records for the six hour category at 
121.63 mph and the 12 hour category at 120.87.  

The TF was never more than a stop gap measure until the inevitable modern MG would 
be released.  Total sales of the TF and TF 1500 were 9,600 cars of which 3,400 were 
TF 1500s.  North American TF exports totaled 6,235.  1955 was the last year of MG T 
series production and just 661 MG TF 1500s were exported to North America.  Not to 
worry, the best was yet to come!

Chris and I sure enjoy our TF 1500.  She is named “Valentine” 
because she was dispatched from the factory on 14 February 1955.



If you are interested in learning more about MGs in America, I recommend your buying 
a copy of Dick Knudson’s excellent book on the subject, “M.G.: The Sports Car America 
Loved First.”



 
Many of us know there 
is no racing at Lime 
Rock on Sunday.  
What we MGVR folks 
need to know is the 
last Sunday race was 
won by an MGA.  And 
that MGA will return to 
Lime Rock for the 
100th celebration in the 
capable hands of 
longtime MGVR chief 
Chris Meyers 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
L -Bucher 
leads Riley 
 
R – The 
winners cup 
sits on #29 


